Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 10th July 2013

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall on Wednesday 10th July 2013 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk






Dated: Thursday 4th July 2013
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard if required
Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 15th May 2013 and Planning Meeting from the 4th June 2013 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

7. Co-option

Council is asked to discuss the application received.

8. Planning – Decisions to note
W/12/02245/FUL St Marys Church Kingston Deverill Wiltshire  

Proposal: Replace lead with welsh slate to chancel roof

Decision: Permission 29/05/2013
W/12/01663/FUL 4 Lower Pertwood Cottages Hindon Salisbury Wiltshire SP3 6TA

Single storey garden room and two storey side extension

Decision: Permitted “shall not be occupied at any time other than for the purposes ancillary to the residential use of the dwelling” 
W/13/00688/LBC 36 - 38 Kingston Deverill Warminster Wiltshire BA12 7HE 

Proposal: Re-thatch south facing side of roof in water reed

Decision: Consent
03/06/2013
W/13/00171/TCA Location: Brimsdown Cottage Brixton Deverill 

Proposal: Crown Thin Copper Beech Tree 1 by 50%, crown lift overhanging branches by 10% and crown reduce by 10% crown  thin Silver Birch Tree 2 by 50% and crown reduce by 20% , crown Thin Ash tree 3 by 50% and crown lift by 10%, Crown Thin Ash tree 4 by 50% and crown reduce by 30%

Decision: No tree preservation order be made
W/13/00155/FUL Monkton House Monkton Deverill

Proposal: Single storey rear extension.
Decision: Permitted 
W/13/00172/FUL Land North of Keysley Farm Monkton Deverill 
Proposal: To convert brick and flint former agricultural barns, last used as livery stables, into a wedding venue including accommodation, with provision of car parking on adjacent existing concrete apron and vehicular access from the A303.
Decision: Permitted subject to a list of conditions, the Wiltshire Council website highlights the list of conditions.
Planning - Applications to Consider
W/13/01078/FUL Land North of Keysley Farm Monkton Deverill 

Proposal: to convert former agricultural barns into a wedding venue including accommodation, with provision of car parking.

Council is asked to discuss the above planning application and inform the Clerk of its decision. 
13/01141/FUL Land West Of Deep Water Cottage 16 Whitepits Kingston Deverill

Proposal: Change of use of land from agricultural to domestic

Council is asked to discuss the above planning application and inform the Clerk of its decision. 
(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Colin Hirons if required.

9. Broadband Action Group

Council is asked to consider the communication from the Broad Band Action group, see attached information notes, following their application to the Defra Broadband Rural Development Grant. Councillor Robin Greenwood will also provide an update for Council on any relevant items brought to his attention, if required. 
10. Parish Plan

Council is asked to hear a report back from the Parish Plan Working Group, if required.
11. Yearly Newsletter
Council is asked to inform the Clerk of its thoughts for the contents for this year’s draft newsletter. The audit figures will need to be included but there will be space to highlight any ideas/projects, requests or issues the Parish Council wishes to publicise. A copy of last years is attached to this Agenda

12. Parish Steward - Highways
Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of any works required or any other Highways issues reported to them. The Clerk will then to highlight these to the Community Co-ordinator. The Clerk will also update Council on the new procedures re parish Steward & Highways from her meeting on the 18th June at Salisbury City Hall with the Highways Team.
Wiltshire Council Street Scene Meeting 7th June 2013
Council is asked to note the correspondence below:

The council would like to thank all the parish and town councils that took part in the local highways and street scene workshops in May and June. We are very grateful to you all and will shortly be sending you the presentations and outcomes from the workshops.      

As you will be aware the council has been providing monthly updates on the changes to the local highways and street scene service and will be continuing to do so until the new service has fully bedded in.  

Wiltshire Council’s new highways and street scene contract commenced on schedule on June 1 2013, the contract covers the highways maintenance, grounds maintenance, grass cutting, street lighting, bridge maintenance, winter maintenance and public convenience cleaning services. It has an annual value of circa £25m and runs for five years with a possible extension of two years related to performance.

The contract will deliver savings of over £1million in the first year, with further efficiency savings in following years. Naturally when transferring large scale contracts from one provider to another there are service changes due to the practical requirements of introducing new ways of working, Balfour Beatty Living Places (BBLP), who are providing the service, have considerable experience with a proven track record in mobilising large scale contracts. The vast majority of services passed seamlessly from the previous providers to BBLP; however, some of the council’s grass cutting arrangements have been affected during the transfer. The council is responsible for approximately 5.5 million square metres of grass across the county, the equivalent of about 900 football pitches.  

To ensure the disruption to council services was limited, BBLP have continued to provide additional staff and equipment, worked extra hours including weekends, and prioritised local community priority areas. Many areas have not been affected by the transfer; however grass cutting in some areas is behind schedule. It is anticipated that all Wiltshire Council amenity areas will receive at least one cut during June and then cut to the previous frequency thereafter.  BBLP have approximately 75 staff deployed on grass cutting, they have hired in additional machines and deployed additional staff to grass cutting activities at no cost to the council. Officers are liaising with the contractor on a daily basis as would be expected in a contract of this scale.

If you have any queries regarding this matter or other Local Highway or Street scene issue please do not hesitate to contact me. 
Community Area Traffic Group meeting 18th June 2013 

Council is asked to note that the Clerk attended the CATG meeting on the 18th June 2013. It was reported that any items in future need to be logged on the issues system in future and not brought to meetings. The meeting was informed that there is £20,720.92 in the budget for 2013-2014. There was an update on the new Highways schemes and potential schemes in the system at present. 
There was new information on the funding release for more C Class road reviews to take place. The local Sustainable Transport Fund Rail Project was updated to the group and discussions took place on Community Speed Watch and the Speed Indicator Devise deployment. There were no issues for the Upper Deverills reported.
13. Housing Survey
Council is asked to comment on the draft version 3 of the Housing Survey, previously circulated.
14. Internal Audit

Council is asked to hear an update on her recent correspondence with Auditing Solutions.

15. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting.

16. Payments
To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below: LGA 1972 s150(5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111 400297





£306.80
HMRC LGA 1972 s111 400298 






£153.40
Travelling LGA 1972 s111 400299





£  26.38
Maiden Bradley IT Contribution April/May/June/July LGA 1972 s111


400300









£  30.00
Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 400301



£    8.62
Heat & Light Contributions LGA 1972 s111 400302 



£  12.19
Broadband DEFRA Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 400303
£    2.30

Auditing Solutions
Audit LGA 1972 s150(s) 400304

            
£150.00

SLCC Regional Conference Contribution LGA 1972 s111 400305

£  11.50
Retrospectively

Community First Trading Insurance Premium LGA 1972 s111 400295
£196.43

WALC USB Sticks LGA 1972 s111 400296




£  10.56
Receipts

Interest 









£    0.47
Interest









£    1.04

17. Budget Review
Council is asked to review the Budget spend to date. The Clerk will circulate relevant documentation at the meeting.
18. Clerk’s Report
Holiday 

Council is asked to approve the Clerks holiday request for two weeks off during the August Break.

Community Emergency Plan/ Flood Plan
Council is asked to note that the Clerk has a meeting arranged with Dan Cooke Station Manager Warminster, Tisbury and Mere Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service at Warminster Fire Station to go through both the plans structures and highlight best practice on how the plans will integrate with the Fire & Rescue Service. The Clerk will report back to Council on the outcomes of the meeting.

Filming of Parish & Town Council Meetings

Council is asked to note that Local Government Secretary Eric Pickles published a new guide for local people explaining how they can attend and report their local council meetings.
New guidance explicitly states that councils should allow the public to film council meetings.

The new how-to guide gives practical information for the public to attend meetings of a council’s executive and how to obtain council documents. The government has changed the law to allow citizens to report, blog, tweet and film council meetings in England. It also outlines the assorted rights that taxpayers’ have to access council papers and documents.

The new guidance explicitly states that councillors and council officers can be filmed at council meetings, and corrects misconceptions that the Data Protection Act somehow prohibits this. Modern technology has created a new cadre of bloggers and hyper-local journalists, and councils should open their digital doors and not cling to analogue interpretations of council rules. Councillors shouldn’t be shy about the public seeing the good work they do in championing local communities and local interests.

Society of Local Council Clerks Regional Conference

Council is asked to note that the Clerk has several items to work on from this Conference. The Clerk wishes to thank Council for allowing her to attend it was extremely enlightening. The session on Asset Transfer was extremely interesting with a Clerk whose Council has taken on the ownership of the local railway Station and is running it as a viable business giving the seminar.  Community Rights gave information on neighbourhood planning something that is building momentum. The Wiltshire Branch of the Society of Local Council Clerks is to run a training session in house on this so it was useful to obtain a baseline of knowledge and ask questions from a Clerk who has already actioned one.

The one seminar that stood out above all was given by Dave Biggs from No 10 Downing Street. He gave a lecture on Digital Communication and Community Engagement of which the Clerk has gained a lot of food for thought on how Communications need to evolve in the near future. He was extremely good as he is also a Councillor of his small rural local Council so gave both sides of the arguments for and against digital inclusion and the fact that in rural areas it will take time to build interest but that this needed to start somewhere to evolve. The Clerk has a pen stick with all the power point presentations from the other seminars she attended if Councillors wish to view them. The Clerk will introduce the discussion on a few items to Council on the September Agenda. Several suppliers were present specific to the Town & Parish Council sector. The Clerk has obtained information on their products for future use.

SLCC Wiltshire Branch Meeting 20th September 2013 

The Clerk can confirm that Jane Scott has agreed to attend the SLCC Wiltshire Branch meeting in September to discuss collaborative working with Clerks and to answer any questions they would like to ask, which should prove an extremely proactive event.

Charles Arnold-Baker on Local Council Administration, 9th Edition

Council is asked to retrospectively to approve the contribution towards the purchase of a new edition of Charles Arnold-Baker on Local Council Administration – it is a complete statement of the law relating to local councils.  It is fully updated to contain all recent legislation, WALC has highlighted that NALC members get a 20% discount and the Clerk also needs to order online to get free Postage & Packing.
To date one Councillor has emailed their approval for a shared purchase between the three parishes the Clerk services.
 Log Seat

Council is asked to discuss the Clerks recommendations that a further coat of Tung oil is required on the log seat in Kingston Deverill. This was highlighted during the Best Kept Village Competition pre checks. 
19. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service to attend a Stakeholder Forum Trowbridge Fire Station - Lecture Room Monday 15 July 18:30 - 20:30

This is an opportunity to find out what future plans the fire service have for your local area.  They are also seeking the public’s view, if you would like to view the Public Safety Plan 2013-16, it can be found on their website at: http://www.wiltsfire.gov.uk
Wiltshire Council Planning Training for Town & Parish Councillors

We have recently undertaken a programme of training for all the new councillors elected in May. We would now like to extend this training to all City, Town and Parish Councils and we would like to invite you to a session being held on Monday 22nd July 2013. The event is taking place in the Alemein Suite at the City Hall in Salisbury and will begin at 6pm.  The training will cover a general overview of Planning and will look at some of the new legislation and issues to be aware of. We will also cover material considerations and how parish and town council responses can help to inform planning decisions.  

Places will be limited due to the capacity of the room confirm re attendance by Wednesday 17th July.

Resilience in Austerity: Separating Fact from Fiction

An Invitation to Members of the Wiltshire Voluntary and Community Sector 

Tuesday 24th September 2013, Trowbridge Civic Centre, 9.30am — 3.30pm

20. Clerks Appraisal
Council is asked to discuss the Clerk’s appraisal. 

21. Society of Local Council Clerks National Conference
Council is asked if the Clerk is able to obtain a Bursary from NALC and the cost is shared would it confirm its support in her attending. The Conference will cover the Community Infrastructure levy, threats to Common Land, Making Neighbourhood Planning work for your Community, Quality Parish Scheme, Sustainable Communities Act and many more items. NALC are to address the Clerks at this event as well.  The cost is £395.00 but sharing a room with another Clerk brings it down to £295.00 with a Bursary of £100.00 and the remaining cost is shared for these three days it will be £65.00. The training budget for this year is £300.00 
So for a small Council it is extremely cost effective for the Clerk to attend and gain training on these issues and network with others that have experience in these areas. If Council agree the Chairman is asked to sign the relevant paperwork.

22. Correspondence received
All Email Correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.
Booklets & Brochures on the below list were also received.
Business Crime Survey 

Community First Email & Website Correspondence Agreement

Clerks & Councils Direct Magazine

Police Crime Alerts

Rural Housing Association Newsletter

Community First Summer News Letter

Wiltshire Monthly Intelligencer

23. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. LGA 1972 s101

24. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items: 
Bank Mandate to be actioned
25. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards
Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk.
The Clerk recommends that an advertisement is placed in the Parish News asking if groups and clubs wish to apply for a grant from this year’s funding pot. If they do wish to that they contact the Clerk for an application form and it is placed as an item on the next Agenda.
26. Date of the next meeting The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 11th September 2013 is the date of the next Full Council meeting.
 Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverillspc@o2.co.uk) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
